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   Chairman Komalty 

  —————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————-    

Alisha either has 
the photo dis-
played in her 
home or at the 
Marine Corps 
Detachment, Ft 
Sill. 
The photo was 
taken by Time-
Magazine during 
Ware’s initial 
assignment, as 
an infantrymen 
with Fox Com-
pany, 2nd Bat-
talion, 2nd Ma-
rine Division. At 
that time, March 
1, 2004, his unit had been de-
ployed to Iraq. 
Josh departed Iraq on October 2, 
2004, after 216 days in combat. 
He was redeployed on July 16, 
2005. 
On October 20th of that year, his 
Battalion was given a 20-25 day 
mission known as  “Operation 
Steel Curtain”, to assist with the 
elections near the Syrian border. 
Josh was assigned to the 
“Fighting 13th”. 
During an ambush at a farm-
house, Josh was killed by  

Carnegie, Oklahoma — 
On Thursday, May 17, 2018, the 
Kiowa Tribe was presented with 
a picture that was featured in 
Time Magazine on April 19, 
2004. Marine Corporal Joshua 
J.Ware was one of five service-
men in the picture that was enti-
tled “Streets of Fire”. 
The ceremony took place in the 
Kiowa Administrations on Aging 
(AOA) Elder Center in Carnegie, 
OK before over 50 Kiowa Tribal 
members. 
The photograph, which was en-
larged and mounted to create a 
more stunning photo that will be 
displayed inside the Kiowa Tribe 
Museum, will be temporarily 
exhibited on the AOA’s Veter-
an’s Wall. 
Native American United States 
Marine Corps (NAUSMC) com-
mander, Stewart Cady, spoke of 
how honored they were to pre-
sent the image.  
He said, “This is very important 
to us [NAUSMC] as well as to 
Joshua’s parents and relatives, he 
won’t ever be forgotten.” 
Sharon Yeahquo, a relative of 
Ware, said that when they  
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received word of losing him, 
they did not know what to do. 
“I was trying to help his parents 
when we were told to contact 
NAUSMC and their Chaplin 
Pershing Yeahquo (who I did 
not know at the time). They 
made a way and paid for him to 
come home,” expressed Yeah-
quo. 
She also recalled that the first 
time she saw the feature in the 
magazine, “He [Joshua] was not 
posing like the others just be-
cause they knew a camera was 
present. He was ready; he just 
looked like he was ready…for 
whatever may come.” 
Blas Preciado informed that 
there were two photo composi-
tions done, tattered American 
flag and photo of Cpl. Joshua J 
Ware and fellow Marines (F 
Co., 2nd Bn. 1st Marine Regi-
ment). The Marine photo ap-
peared in April 19, 2004 edition 
of Time Magazine, Special Sec-
tion, Streets of Fire. It was tak-
en in Fallujah, Iraq during what 
is now called The Second Battle 
of Fallujah. The photo was tak-
en during Joshua’s first  
 
 

small arms fire. 
Josh was the 19th American In-
dian to die in Iraq. Josh was the 
9th Kiowa to die in the line of 
duty. The first being CPL 
Lyndreth Palmer in 1944, and 
the  
last being 
SFC Donald 
Bear in 
1968. 
Joshua was 
laid to rest at 
Rainy 
Mountain 
Cemetery on 

tour in Iraq by Hayne Palmour 
IV who presently works for San 
Diego Union Tribune. 
The second photo composition 
was given to Robert “Corky” 
Poolaw soon after Joshua was 
killed in action in 2004 and re-
mained under his care until re-
cently.  After careful considera-
tion, Poolaw thought the photo 
should be placed where others 
could see it and give honor/
respect to a fellow veteran. His 
wife, Martha, had the photo 
framed and mounted; frame is 
dressed nice in red and blue 
lines which is the colors of 
USMC. Robert attributed the 
photo to Preciado, Marine vet-
eran, who accepted the honor of 
presenting the beautifully 
framed artwork to Amie (Tah-
bone) Stockton, Kiowa Muse-
um Director. 
Blas did have this same photo 
professionally reproduced, en-
larged, and framed back in 2004 
and presented it to Alisha 
(Joshua’s mother). The photo 
was done by Darrell Chrisman, 
Comanche USMC Vietnam 
Veteran, of Cement, Oklahoma.  

          Time Magazine Picture of Kiowa Hero Donated to Tribe 

In reference the vision, he stat-
ed, “We’re working on our eco-
nomic development, but we still 
have problems we are working 
on from before. There’s no mon-
ey because of that, but we  

are working on that.”              
His running mate, Rhonda 
Ahhaitty, sent out a thank you  
to all voters on Facebook. 
As far as the swearing in of the 
new leaders goes, Kiowa Elec-
tion Commission Chairman,  

Matthew M. Komalty and Rhonda 
J. Ahhaitty will be the Kiowa 
Tribal Chairman and Vice-
Chairman for the next 4 years. 
The results of the election were 
streamed live on the Tribal Face-
book page at 4pm on Saturday, 
June 2, 2018. 
The Komalty/Ahhaitty team de-
feated Lawrence T. Spottedbird 
and Renee M. Plata by a tally of 
846 votes to 782 votes, for a 
51.97% to 48.03% margin. 
In District #74, which is the Jim-
my Creek area, Charles Hines 
defeated Billy Harris by a margin 
of 82 votes to 43 votes. 
Marilyn Bread was the sole Dis-
trict #3 candidate, in the primary 
election. 
A protest period will be in effect 
until 12pm on Friday, June 11, 
2018. 
When asked about the election 
results, Komalty replied, “First of 
all I’d like to thank everybody for 
their votes. Thank you for believ-
ing in our vision”. 

Kiowa Museum Director, Amie Tah-Bone is presented the 
Time magazine picture of Joshua Ware by Tone-Kon-Gah 
member Blas Preciado. 

CPL Josh Ware, top left, and five other Marines graced the pages of Time Magazine on April 19, 2004. The 
photo “Streets of Fire”, was taken during the second battle of the city of Fallujah in Iraq. 

Burnett Pewenofkit says that 
the Constitution requires the 
swearing in to be July 15th. 
When asked about filling the  
District #2 Legislator position 
he stated, “We cannot begin the 
election process until after the 
swearing in since the District 2 
Legislator position isn’t open 
until then. Everyone stays in 
their current position until the 
others are sworn in”. 
All four will be sworn in on the 
Constitutionally mandated date 
and the event will live streamed 
on the Tribe’s Facebook page 
The Kiowa Tribe.                 
When the Chairman was asked 
about the future, he said, “I was 
first elected two years ago. Two 
years was not enough time to 
take care of all the problems. 
Things that need to be remedied 
will be remedied. We are work-
ing on the problems of the peo-
ple, the Tribal members, and 
trying to make their lives a little 
easier. That’s our plan”. 

Joshua’s parents Alisha and Randy Ware, stand 
next to the Veteran’s Memorial in Anadarko, 
OK in 2011. 

 

Kiowa Tribal 
Park,    
Getting Real: 
Ready for the 4th 

       

Did You Know… 
on page 8... 
on 

Vice-Chairman elect, Rhonda Ahhaitty and incumbent and 
Chairman elect, Matt Komalty will be sworn in on July 15th. 

District #4 
Legislator, 
Charles 
Hines will 
be repre-
senting the 
Jimmy 
Creek area 
for the 
Tribe. 

Marilyn 
Bread will be 
sworn in as 
Legislator 
for District 
#3 (the Med-
icine Bluff 
area) for the 
Kiowa Tribe 



Kiowa News is a monthly publication. 

Kiowa News staff reporters are mem-

bers of the Native American Journalism 

Association (NAJA). 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Kiowa News Staff: 

Keith Vasquez-Editor/Staff Writer. 

Dianna Hadley-Staff Writer/

Photographer. 

All stories and pictures, for the newspa-

per, can be sent to:                                

         kiowanews@kiowatribe.org     

The Kiowa Tribal Chairman fully sup-

ports the Bill of Rights as it reads in 

the Kiowa constitution, Article 1,-Bill 

of Rights, Section b:      

“The government of the tribe shall 

not make or enforce any law which 

prohibits the freedom of speech, 

expression, or of the press, or the 

right of the People peaceably to as-

semble and to petition the govern-

ment for redress of grievance.” 
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which are scheduled to be com-

pleted for the new school year 

starting in August. The new 

buildings will replace the Carne-

gie, Little Rabbits, and KCA 

centers.                                       

At the beginning of this year 

2018, KTHS reached their mile-

stone of 40 years. The hard work 

of the management team and 

staff is what keeps the program 

so successful; parents are often 

very grateful to have their chil-

dren be a part of such a great 

program. Recently, May 9, 2018; 

over 200 participated at the Fun 

Day Event held at the Carnegie 

Center; the students and parents 

of KTHS were able to enjoy var-

ious activities. The Policy Coun-

cil which consists of the parents 

voted in annually help raise 

funds and plan activities 

throughout their term.   They 

also have shared governance 

along with the Kiowa Tribe; the 

Policy Council is responsible for 

the program’s design and the 

Kiowa Tribe has the fiscal and 

legal responsibility. This type of 

teamwork     keeps the program 

successful with all their activi-

ties.                                         

The Policy Council’s careful 

planning for the end of school 

year event was enjoyable for 

everyone involved. Special mo-

ments and memories were made 

throughout the afternoon for the 

students of KTHS and their fam-

ilies; giggles and smiles were  
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By Dianna Hadley/Staff Writer 
Carnegie, OK—The Kiowa 
Tribe Head Start (KTHS) has a 
few things to be proud of as they 
prepare for their 40th anniversary 
of services to the surrounding 
counties. A powwow is sched-
uled for June 22, 2018 at the Red 
Buffalo Hall in Carnegie, Okla-
homa to celebrate KTHS success 
and future.                    In 1978 
KTHS first began as the Kiowa 
Tribe Home Start Program with 
Mrs. Ernestine Kauley as Direc-
tor, services where provided to 
Caddo and Kiowa counties dur-
ing that time. The program was 
proven to be successful thanks to 
the design of teaching the par-
ents to teach their child utilizing 
the home environment as the 
child’s first classroom and ob-
jects in the home as learning 
tools. Home visitors provided 
weekly home visits to deliver 
learning materials and lessons to 
parents for teaching their child. 
By 1984 while continuing to 
provide services, the Kiowa 
Tribe Head Start began its first 
center with two classrooms  

in Carnegie. KTHS had its first 

graduates the following  year, 

1985; and expanded their ser-

vices to Comanche county.                           
Jeannie Toppah was hired as the 

KTHA Director in 1990, under 

her leadership the program ex-

panded to include two more cen-

ters: KCA (Kiowa Comanche 

Apache) with two classrooms in 

Lawton as well as the Little Rab-

bits, which has one classroom, in 

Anadarko. Collaboration also 

began with the Caddo-Kiowa 

Technology (CKTC) to provide 

Head Start services to children in 

the Ft Cobb area through a class-

room at CKTC Child Develop-

ment Center. Toppah retired in 

2017 just shy of her 27th anniver-

sary of employment. Ms. Doah 

Do Hainta was chosen in her 

place as the new Kiowa Tribe 

Head Start Director. Ms. Hainta 

is able to bring forward her 32 

years of collective experience 

under both KTHS directors. It is 

thanks to the continuous hard 

work of KTHS management 

team and staff; they were able to 

receive funding 

for three modular 

buildings.     

Presently the 

Icon Construc-

tion Inc. is work-

ing hard on the 

new centers                                                                                                   

Kiowa Head Start Employees: Back Row (L to R): Leanda Marvin, Charlotte Lee, Lynn Munoz, Conrad Bointy, and Mario Begay. 

Middle Row (L to R): Deserae Alvarado, Juanalea Salazar, Evelyn Maynard, Samantha Edmond, Doah Do Hainta, Donna 

Geionety, Shli Salazar, Emily Rexroat, Sandra Satepeahtaw, Delia Resendez, Tiffany Taylor. Front Row (L to R): Angela Settles, 

Torri Thomas, Vonda McSperrit, Dorthy Nesahkluah, and Lorri Osceola. Not Pictured: Autumn Chalepah, Ben Claborn, Mary 

Kaye Hooper, Kristopher Killsfirst Sr., Abigail Simpson, Cynthia Walker, Sheenas Flaherty, Maria Gorbet, Katrina Miller, and 

Kandyse Kelly. 

present everywhere you looked. 

Attractions such as zoo animals, 

bubbles, t-shirt and  face paint-

ing, snow cones, and hot dogs 

keep the event fun.                   

A favorite among the children 

was the three bouncy houses 

but there were also games and 

information booths set up by a 

few of the Kiowa Tribe pro-

grams (Child Care, Indian Child 

Welfare, Kiowa Teen Suicide 

Prevention, and Kiowa Lan-

guage and Culture Revitaliza-

tion Program). The Kiowa Trib-

al Princess, Alyssa Granado, 

also made an appearance to 

visit the students, hand out 

cookies, and help with the face 

painting table. The Parent Fam-

ily Community Engagement 

Manager (PFCE), Mario Begay, 

expressed how proud he was of 

the Policy Council and all their 

hard work. He said they really 

deserve the credit; they do a lot 

to make each activity a success. 

Begay also stated how delight-

ed he was to hear such great 

compliments from other parents 

and visitors; a few also posted 

on Facebook saying, “We are 

blessed to have been a part of a 

great program.”           It is safe 

to say that many parents feel 

the same and are happy to have 

their children be a part of Kio-

wa Tribe Head Start; a well 

distinguished program that con-

tinues to improve each year. 

After the April 7, 2018, First Annual KIC 
(Kiowa Indian Council)  (no quorum )
meeting, I attended the April 14, 2018, 
Legislator monthly meeting.  I informed 
the Legislators, KIC is requesting a spe-
cial meeting. According to our Kiowa 
Constitution, Article V, section 4, Annual 
and Special Meetings, (b) Special meet-
ings of the Council may be called upon 
request of six Legislators or by petition 
signed by four-hundred members of the 
Tribe who are eighteen years of age and 
older. The purpose of the Special meeting 
shall be indicated in the request for the 
Special Meeting and no other business 
shall be conducted at the Special Meet-
ing. The discussion after the Legislature 
meeting was to write a formal document-
ed KIC letter to request Legislators to 
consider approving the Special meeting to 
approve or not approve 41 Resolutions.  
On May 12, 2018, the Speaker for the 
Legislators, Renee Plata, recommended a 
working Legislator meeting to discuss 
approving the Special Meeting for KIC. 
On May 17, 2018, the Speaker for the 
Legislators presented an agenda and two 
Resolutions for an approved KIC Special 
Meeting scheduled for July 14, 2018. The 
resolution for Policy and Procedure was a 
new one written by the Speaker for the 
Legislators and not the Policy and Proce-
dure resolution submitted by Mary Helen 
Deer on January 11, 2018.  As the KIC 
Coordinator, I did not agree with their 
Legislator agenda. The Legislator agenda 
approval for a KIC Special Meeting on 
July 14, 2018 was going to ignore 40 sub-
mitted resolutions and only discuss two. I 
was disappointed because I requested the 
special meeting for the KIC to continue 
the efforts for KIC to consider their reso-
lutions and the Speaker for the Legisla-
tors presented only one of the 41 with a 
new Policy and Procedure written by the 
Speaker. Thursday evening after the dis-
appointing working Legislator meeting I 
received a call from Tracy Harris, the 
Administrator for the Legislators. She 
informed me there will be another Legis-
lator working meeting for Friday morn-
ing, May 18, 2018 to repeal their Legisla-
tive order KLO-CY-2018-006. On Fri-
day, May 18, 2018, the Legislator work-
ing meeting decided to repeal the Legisla-
tive order, KLO-CY-2018-006 and ap-
prove the KIC request to approve or not 
approve the 41 Resolutions which was 
formally requested in April. The Legisla-
tors approved a KIC Special Meeting on 
Saturday, July 21, 2018 at the RBH, to 
approve or not approve the 41 Resolu-
tions.                         
Respectfully, 
Davetta Geimausaddle-Domebo,  
KIC Coordinator 
Kiowa Tribe 
 

 

 

 

  Special KIC Meeting  
 To Be Held July 21st 

     By Davetta Geimausaddle-Domebo 

The Kiowa Newspaper can be picked 
up, in Carnegie at the Kiowa Tribal 
Complex, Carnegie Library, Bank of 
Commerce, Hop n Sack, the Indian 
Clinic, Carnegie Lumber, B-3 Conven-
ience Store,  the Kiowa Gift Shop, the 
AOA Center and the Tax Commission 
office. In Anadarko at the Indian Clinic, 
Kiowa Programs Office, the Kiowa 
Housing Authority, Darko Affordable 
Housing Solutions, Warrior Mart, and 
Oklahoma Indian Arts and Crafts Coop-
erative. In Lawton at the Indian Hospi-
tal and Comanche Gift Shop. In Mt. 
View at Hop n Sack. In Hobart at 
Sunny’s Convenience Store. In Oklaho-
ma City at the Indian Clinic. 

——————————————————————————————————
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By Keith Vasquez 
 
For years, Kiowa Business Committee 
members, as well as Kiowa Tribal mem-
bers, have kicked around the idea of cre-
ating an events area behind the Tribal 
Complex in Carnegie. 
Some suggested a powwow ground, or a 
walking trail, or a park, or a general out-
door events venue. 
Recent actions created a reason to put 
things into motion. 
Due to the construction of a new Washita 
River Bridge on the north side of Carne-
gie, much of the lower Carnegie Park is 
now occupied by construction material, 
equipment, and workers. 
Because of the work being done in the 
area, a 60 year old event was left without 
a home for its Annual Celebration. 
The long-time occupants of the July 
event, The Kiowa Gourd Clan, ap-
proached the Kiowa Tribe with their con-
cerns 
This turn of events pushed the Kiowa 
Tribal Chairman, Matt Komalty, to make 
an executive decision to proceed with a  

dance ground in the acreage southeast of 
the Tribal Complex. 
The Kiowa Tribal Park, would not only 
accommodate the Kiowa Gourd Clan’s  
Annual Fourth of July Celebration, but 
will be used for all Kiowa Groups and 
members… Black Leggings, War Moth-
ers, TiaPiah, O-Ho-Mah and others, 
throughout the year, for many events. 
On the morning of Wednesday, August 
2nd, 2017, without much pomp and cir-
cumstance, a parcel of Tribal acreage was 
blessed for a new beginning. A small red 
flag was planted to mark the center of the 
new dance ground. Phil R. “Joe Fish” Du-
point said a few words, followed by a 
prayer over the area. A Kiowa Transporta-
tion Department road grader, then, began 
clearing the area with a quick swath to 
officially start the project that covers ap-
proximately 30 acres. 
In the following months the Tribe began 
work on the site using the Kiowa Trans-
portation Department’s staff and equip-
ment to clear and level the area. Soon it 
was obvious that the project wasn’t pro-
ceeding as quickly as anticipated. 
 

HEAD START SEEKING STUDENTS                                                                                      
The Kiowa Tribe Head Start Program is now accepting applications. Applications can be picked up at the KCA Head Start Center at 
1401 N.E. Lawrie Tatum Road, Lawton, Oklahoma, Little Rabbits Center at 1602 American Street, Anadarko, Oklahoma, Kiowa 
Tribe Head Start Office, Kiowa Tribal Complex Carnegie, Oklahoma from 8:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Monday-Friday or go to kiowa-
tribe.org for enrollment applications. 
Kiowa Tribe Head Start is a federally funded program which provides a research-based curriculum, comprehensive health, nutrition, 
social services, family engagement and other services to children ages 3 to 4 years old and their families.   
The Head Start program does not discriminate against Race, Color, Sex, National Origin or Disabilities. Everyone is welcome to ap-
ply for enrollment this program is not just for Native Americans, anyone can participate.                                                                                                                                         
Documents needed when applying include birth certificate, income verification, current immunization record, CDIB (if applicable) 
and health insurance. 
For additional information call Little Rabbits Center (405) 247-3740, KCA Center (580) 354-1412 or Kiowa Tribe Head Start office 
(580) 654-2544.  

When 2018 rolled around, with a dead-
line looming in the near future, contrac-
tor Luke Yeahquo was hired to oversee 
the project to ensure that it would be fin-
ished  on time. 
In April, 2018, Chairman Komalty and  
District #2 Legislator Rhonda Ahhaitty, 
broke ground at the center of the arena. 
The projected completion is mid-June, to 
ensure enough time for preparation for 
the Ceremonial and campers. The dance 
ground itself will be 150 feet across. The 
entire area will be sodded and will fea-
ture 8 light poles, 8 water hydrants and a 
permanent snack bar. 
The snack bar will also feature a concrete 
pad covered by a metal awning with sev-
eral tables and chairs. 
There will also be enough area for usual 
amount of campers. Additions will be 
made to upgrade the dance ground in the  
coming years, including a permanent 
awning around the arena, bathroom and 
shower facilities, and R.V. hookups. 
Being that the Tribe provided the materi-
als and equipment, the cost of the project 
was kept to a minimum. Seven additional  

  The Kiowa Tribal Park Will Soon Be a Reality 

Tribal members were also provided with  
employment till the completion of the 
job. 
To clear up misinformation that the 
campground costs would be $250,000,  
Chairman Komalty gave the facts on the 
projected amount. 
The estimated cost for the project will 
be $104,000, in which funding was pro-
vided by savings from job positions not  
filled at the start of the year and carryo-
ver monies from prior years. And the 
bottom line looks even better. 
“We will receive cost reimbursement, 
so the projected cost will be around 
$30,000”, said Komalty. 
The inaugural event will happen in less 
than a month. 
The Kiowa Gourd Clan’s Celebration 
will be on July 2, 3, and 4, 2018…in a 
new home. 
Chairman Komalty stated that, “The 
Tribal Park will soon become a staple of 
the many events held by Tribal organi-
zations, societies, clubs, and benefits for 
many years to come”. 

Ground breaking for the new Kiowa Tribal Park. Chairman Matt Komalty, District 7 Legisla-
tor Rhonda Ahhaitty, Executive Director Don Tofpi, Compliance Officer Ernest Redbird, and 
Contractor Luke Yeahquo. Phase one of the Park is expected to be completed by mid-June. 

Kiowa Transportation workers put up the awning for the concession stand, 
while PSO works, in the background, installing electricity poles. 

Phone: 580-654-6363 or 580-654-6357 
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On June 29th, the Kiowa Language & Culture 
Revitalization Program is hosting the second 
annual Kiowa Language Fair, [Gáiusàèk’à:gàu 
(gathering of the newer generation). The event 
will be from 9:00 am -3:45 pm. The Language 
Fair is open to both adult and youth participants. 
Youth activities include language presentations 
and breakout sessions. Participants will be divid-
ed by age: 5-7, 8-10, 11-13, and 14-18. This 
year’s topics will cover Kiowas and the horse, 
tipi design and history, games, and songs. Adult 
activities begin at 10:45 am and include a lan-
guage and culture bowl and a session on kinship 
terms.  
Door prizes will be given throughout the day and 
lunch will be served to participants. Transporta-
tion will be provided in the Anadarko, Hobart, 
and Lawton areas. Pre-registration is highly rec-
ommended. You can register online at https://
goo.gl/forms/pA55DzftlS1SahPj1 or at the Kio-
wa Tribe Museum. Co-sponsors and program 
partners include ICW, CHR, SYSP/WEIA, Head 
Start, Child Care, KTSP, IT, Kiowa Tribe Youth 
Sports Program, and the Kiowa Tribe Museum. 
For any questions or more information please 
call the Program Director, Amie Tah-Bone, at 
580-654-6370. 

    ——————————————————————————————————

Jonathan Robert Goombi is the third and 

youngest son of Ron and Alpha Marie 

(Horse) Goombi of Omaha, Nebraska, and 

his maternal grandparents are the late Bil-

ly Evans & Dorita Horse from the Wil-

liam (Cornbread) and Bessie (Eonah) 

Tanedooah lineage. Jon's paternal grand-

parents are Robert Lawrence & Katherine 

Goombi of Eudora, Kansas and great 

grandson of the late Robert and Bessie 

Goombi of Mt. View, Oklahoma.  

Jonathan graduated from Haskell Indian 

Nations University in May 2018 with a 

Bachelor of Business Administration De-

gree. Jon is a member of the HINU's Golf 

Team, active on campus with the Fellow-

ship of Christian Athletes as well as a 

member of Indian Avenue Baptist Church 

across from the HINU campus.  

This summer in June 2018, Jonathan will 

spend one month serving The Lord in 

Southern Sudan on a mission trip and 

your prayers are much appreciated. If you 

are interested in praying or donating to 

help Jon share the Gospel in Southern Su-

dan please contact me (Alfie Goombi) via 

Messenger.  

In the fall, Jonathan will enter Midwestern 

Theological Baptist Seminary to earn his 

Masters Degree in Theology. He has been 

called into Christian Ministry Both par-

ents are alums of MTBS where they 

earned Masters Degrees.  

Jon's grandpa, the late Billy Evans Horse 

gave him the name, "Sate-Tahlee" after 

seeing Jonathan sitting on a rock in front 

of Devil's Tower. I know that his family is 

very proud of his accomplishments and he 

is a fine young Kiowa man from the Tane-

dooah descendants.  

Kiowa Graduate, Talon Ray Sate-

pauhoodle graduated from Bacone Col-

lege on Saturday 5/12/18 with his Bache-

ors of Arts Degree in American Indian 

Studies. He is the oldest Son of Lynette 

Satepauhoodle of Hominy, Ok., and the 

Grandson of the late Evans Ray and Gen-

evieve Oberly-Satepauhoodle and the 

Great Grandson of the late Sam & Nellie 

Doyah-Satepauhoodle. He’s a descendant 

of Chief Red Tipi. His immediate plans 

are to continue with his education and 

obtain his Master’s Degree.  

 Graduates 
   Language Fair This Month 

(A message from Social Services 
Director, Kay Mopope) 
Social Services would like to share 
information about the LIHEAP Cri-
sis Program.  This energy assistance 
is ongoing for tribal members resid-
ing in Caddo, Comanche, and Kio-
wa counties.  The Crisis Program 
requirement's is a cut off/disconnect 
notice from a utility company or 
low on propane.  Submit the follow-
ing documentation to the intake 
clerks:  completed LIHEAP applica-
tion, income verification, social se-
curity cards for all household mem-
bers, CDIB of adults in the house-
hold, and cut off/disconnect notice 
from the utility company.  If you do 
not have any income; you must 
complete a no income form.  LI-
HEAP Crisis Program will be end 
on July 31, 2018.  You cannot re-
ceived any energy assistance from 
other tribal or state programs.                                                        
Also, Social Services will begin ac-
cepting LIHEAP Cooling applica-
tions on June 11, 2018. Applications 
are available on the Kiowa Tribe 
website under Social Services, Trib-
al Complex, and the Social Services 
office in Anadarko.  Please contact 
our intake clerks Nikki at 580-654-
4080 or Mona  at 580-654-6361 for 
more information. 
                                                                      

 

           LIHEAP 
          Available 

 ————————————————— 

Haskell Football Squad, 1928 

—————————————————-- 

 

On May 16th, 2018, Hobart Living Center in Hobart Oklahoma, celebrated 
“National Nursing Home Week” with a “Casino Day” conducted by the Kio-
wa Casino. 
Living Center manager, Gail Wilcox, made a request to the Casino to con-
duct the day for the 43 “fun” residents of the facility The center held the only 
celebration in the area. 
The Kiowa Casino crew agreed and arrived with prizes and games including 
a spinning wheel, blackjack and bingo. 
Kiowa Casino Assistant Manager, Jon Peters,  emceed the event and even 
entertained the seniors with a sing-along with guitar accompaniment. 
When it came to winning prizes, no one was left out. The Casino brought a 
variety of prizes that was handed out by 3 members of the Casino. 
One of the winners was Chris Highwalker, a Kiowa who is a 14 year resident 
of the Center. Chris, 45, was a victim of a violent crime. In spite of that, 
Chris is a happy, well-adjusted individual, whose smile is contagious. He is 
also looking forward to seeing his picture in the Kiowa News.  
Peters said that he had a good time and hopes to have more events like this. 

       Kiowa Casino Helps Celebrate      
 National Nursing Home Week in Hobart 

                        Chris Highwalker, Hobart Living Center Resident 

https://goo.gl/forms/pA55DzftlS1SahPj1
https://goo.gl/forms/pA55DzftlS1SahPj1
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All District Legislators can be reached 
by calling the Legislative office at 580-
654-6338. Extensions are listed below. 
The Districts with no official representa-
tive will be covered by Legislators Renee 
Plata, Dave Geimausaddle, and Ron 
Poolaw. 
 
Cell Phone Numbers: 
Renee Plata- 580-574-9338 
Dave Geimausaddle:  
580 574-1486 
 
 
Office Numbers: 
 
District 1-No Official Rep. 
 
District 2-Rhonda Ahhaitty 
Ext. 6381 
 
District 3-No Official Rep 
 
District 4-No Official Rep 
 
District 5-Anita Onco Johnson 
Ext. 6373 
 
District 6-Ben Wolf 
Ext.6338 
 
District 7-Modina Waters 
Ext. 6338 
 
The Kiowa Legislature holds monthly 
meetings every second Saturday of every 
month in accordance with the Kiowa Con-
stitution. Each meeting will begin at 9am at 
a designated location which will be adver-
tised in local publications and the Tribal 
website www.kiowatribe.org 
 
 
 

 
Please visit the Kiowa Tribe website at: 
www.kiowatribe.org/job-vacancies.html to view or 
download job announcements, download fillable 
job application forms, and obtain information on 
how to apply or contact the Human Resources 
Department at (580) 654-6317 or 6335. 
 
The Kiowa Tribe also accepts applications and 
maintains an applicant database for temporary 
hiring consideration open continuous for the fol-
lowing types of positions: 
 
Clerical positions 
Custodian 
Laborers 
Maintenance Worker 
School Bus Drivers  
Security Guard  
Transit Drivers 
Teachers 
Teacher Aides 

 
 
          

       ———————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————————                 

__________________________________________________ 

To view the most recent Resolutions pro-
posed/passed by the Kiowa Legislature, go 
to the Kiowa Tribal website kiowatribe.org. 
Under the Government tab, click on Legis-
lative. 

Consider your pets when plan-
ning.                                                        
              
DURING A WILDFIRE 
Stay inside with the doors and win-
dows closed. Run your air condition-
er with the fresh-air intake closed 
(“recirculate mode”) to keep smoke 
from getting indoors. Seek shelter 
elsewhere if you do not have an air 
conditioner and it is too warm to 
stay inside with the windows closed. 
 
· Follow your health care provider’s 
advice if you have heart or lung dis-
ease. If your symptoms worsen, re-
duce your exposure to smoke and 
contact your provider. 
 
• Do not add to indoor air pollution. 
Do not burn candles or use gas, pro-
pane, wood-burning stoves, or aero-
sol sprays. Do not fry or broil meat, 
smoke tobacco products, or vacu-
um. All of these can increase air pol-
lution indoors. 
 
· Pay attention to local air quality 
reports and health warnings. Public 
service announcements give you 
important information such as 
changing conditions, cancelled 
events, or evacuation notices. 
 
• Do not rely on dust masks or ban-
danas for protection from smoke. 
An N95 respirator can protect you if 
it fits snugly to your face and is 
worn properly. These are not rec-
ommended for children. 
 
 Get air quality information: Check 
your local news, the airnow.gov 
website, or your state air quality 
agency’s website. 
 
Call the KTEP office for any infor-
mation. 

 

                                   KIOWA  LEGISLATURE  

  
If you live in an area where the wild-
fire risk is high prepare for fire sea-
son. Being prepared is especially 
important for the health of children, 
older adults and people with heart 
or lung disease.  
 
BEFORE A WILDFIRE 
If any family member has heart or 
lung disease, including asthma, check 
with your 
doctor about what you should do dur-
ing smoke events. Have a plan to man-
age your condition  
 
• Stock up so you don’t have to go 
out when it’s smoky. Have several 
days of medications 
on hand. Buy groceries that do not 
need to be refrigerated or cooked 
because cooking can add to indoor 
air pollution. 
 
• Create a “clean room” in your 
home. Choose a room with no fire-
place and as few windows 
and doors as possible, such as a 
bedroom. Use a portable air cleaner 
in the room. 
 
• Know how you will get alerts and 
health warnings, including air quali-
ty reports, public service announce-
ments (PSAs), and social media 
warning you about high fire risk or 
an active fire. 
 
· Ask an air conditioning profession-
al what kind of high efficiency filters 
to use in your home’s system and 
how to close the fresh-air intake if 
your central air system or room air 
conditioner has one. 
 
• Have a supply of N95 respirators 
and learn how to use them. They 
are sold at many home 
improvement stores and online. 
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——————————————————-

Velma Ruth Domebo Eisenberger was the 
guest speaker for the 10th year reunion for 
the FACE (Family and Child Education) 
Program at Kayenta Boarding School, 
Kayenta, Arizona. Ms. Eisenberger, a 
member of the Kiowa Tribe, retired from 
the Bureau of Indian Education June 30, 
2011 with 45 years of service as a teacher, 
education specialist, teacher supervisor 
and principal. She began her career at 
Kayenta Boarding school as a teacher and 
retired from there as the school principal. 
Other schools included: Greasewood- 
Toyei Consolidated School, Dennehotso 
Boarding School and Havasupai Elemen-
tary School, Supai, AZ (village at the bot-
tom of the Grand Canyon).   

      Education Program  
              Reunion 

     Prepare For The Fire Season 
  Submitted by Acting Kiowa Environmental Director Dorla Tartsah 

———————————————————————————————- 

Appreciation to Kiowa Citizens in Lawrence,    
  Kansas For District 7 Community Meeting 
                                          By Modina Waters 

“It’s always good to visit with 
Kiowas.” ~ District 7 Kiowa 
Tribal Legislator, Modina Wa-
ters. 
Modina traveled to Lawrence, 
KS, accompanied by Juanita 
Ahtone to attend a Saturday, May 
19th Kiowa community meeting.  
The meeting opened with a prayer 
by Joe Bointy. A welcome and 
agenda was provided by Denise 
Sellers, who graciously organized 
the meeting. Modina reported that 
during the session and review of 
the handouts, the main discussion 
was about lowering the blood 
quantum and casino refinancing. 
The group discussed services 
available and unavailable to 
 

Kiowas residing in District 7. 
Tribal funds, if available, can be 
provided to District 7 Kiowas, such 
as emergency assistance through 
the Social Services department. 
Juanita Ahtone provided some his-
torical insight based on her experi-
ence as a former KBC member. 
Juanita, also on behalf of the Kio-
wa Tribe, provided a Kiowa em-
blem throw blanket in a drawing 
won by the youngest Kiowa in at-
tendance that day, Michael Sellars. 
Modina added, “Juanita Ahtone is 
one of the best traveling partners 
and snacker!” And, don't believe 
Juanita if she says “we got lost a 
few times.” 

Mercedes Harris, Kiowa, graduated from 
the Berkeley Architecture Masters Pro-
gram! Mercedes will go on now to begin 
working in her field in Chicago next Fall.   
Mercedes sister, Georgia Harris, graduated 
Valedictorian of the Norman High Class 
of 2018! Georgia will go on now to begin 
nursing studies at the University of Okla-
homa in the Fall.  
The sisters are descendents of Set’tainte 
and the Longhorn family, granddaughter 
of Dr. Richard Harris of the Kiowa Indian 
Clinic in Carnegie, OK, and daughters of 
RJ and Jennifer Harris of Norman. 

More Graduates... 

——————————————————-- 

Mercedes-university and Georgia Harris-
high school, 2018 Graduates 

             Job Title:  CHR Generalist 

http://www.kiowatribe.org/job-vacancies.html


     KIOWA NEWS                                                                  PAGE 6                                                                         June 5, 2018   

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—
—

—

 OBITUARIES 

Dustin Lee Kauley, 36, of Hobart Okla-
homa, passed away on April 22, 2018. 
Dustin was born at the Lawton Indian 
Hospital to Melvin Redbird and Darlene 
Kauley on July 16, 1981. He attended 
Hobart Public Schools. He was a proud 
enrolled member of the Kiowa Tribe of 
Oklahoma. He will always be known for 
his creative artistic skills, and his kind, 
gentle humble spirit. 
Dustin is preceded in death by both of 
his parents. 
Dustin is survived by his son Kayontè 
Lee Kauley,16, of Lawton Oklahoma and 
two aunts Gerry Lynn Kauley and Mar-
garet Kauley, both of Tulsa, Oklahoma 
with a host of cousins and friends. 
Pallbearers will be Jeffery Scallion, Wil-
liam Lonewolf, Maurice Phenix Jr., 
Dustin Guoladdle, William Guoladdle, 
Donavon Sago, Derek Sago, and Cirildo 
Lonewolf.  

Sallie 
MarthaJo 
Bointy, 31, 
of Ana-
darko, Ok-
lahoma 
passed 
away with 
her family 
by her side 
at the OU 
Medical 
Center in 
Oklahoma 
City, OK 
on April 
25, 2018.  
Sallie Jo 

was born on February 7, 1987 to Joe and 
Shirley (Lolly) Arkeketa Bointy in Law-
ton Indian Hospital, Lawton, OK. 
She attended school and graduated from 
Anadarko High School in Anadarko, Ok-
lahoma in 2005. She attended Southwest-
ern Indian Polytechnical Institute (SIPI) 
following graduation and Cameron Uni-
versity. She graduated from Talking 
Leaves with a Certificate in Business 
Technology. 
Sallie is survived by her father, Joe Bill 
Bointy, Aunt Edna (Fuzzy) Bointy, her 
beloved Angel Reyes, her brothers, Mon-
te Arkeketa (Lisa) and Austin D. Hunting 
Horse (Mary), Raymond James Ko-
daseet, and Donald Joe Bointy (Cybil), 
nephews, Jacob, Keelan, Levi, Jake, and 
Ray, nieces, Kylee and Kelsey, ,and Un-
cles, Albert Horse, Alan Arkeketa 
(Linda), and Aunts Jackie Arkeketa, 
Martha Silverhorn, (Roddy) and Carol 
Thompson (Tom). She is survived by 
many loving cousins and friends. includ-
ing her closest cousin, Shirley Coley and 
her childhood and lifelong friend Leah 
Kaulaity. 
Sallie had an awesome personality. She 
was full of life, smart, witty, and humor-
ous and she made people laugh. She 
cared for people and she touched the 
lives of everyone who knew her. She will 
be grievously missed by her many many 
friends and relatives. 
Sallie was preceded in death by her 
mother, Shirley “Lolly” Arkeketa, sister, 
Virginia Kawaykla, two nephews Tod 
Hutchinson and Warren Kane Bointy, 
and cousins, Karon Kaye Turtle and Jan 
Yeahquo.  

  ——–———————————————————————————————————————————————————

Obituaries, for posting in the Kiowa 
News, may be submitted to 
news@kiowatribe.org or 
pr@kiowatribe.org.  
You may also call 580-654-2300 ext. 
6386 

——————————————————

Jeremy Koomsa was raised in Carnegie, 
OK, where he graduated from Carnegie 
High School. His grandparents are Wild 
Koomsa, as well as Donna and Mike Wat-
kins. His mother is Carol Koomsa Taylor 
and his father is Jonathan Taylor. Jere-
my’s siblings are Aloni Taylor and Ian 
Taylor. He has two children, Isabelle 
Lynn Koomsa and Daxon Lane Koomsa. 
Jeremy has attended Caddo Kiowa Tech-
nology Center with his field of study in 
Collision Repair. He is an active member 
of Skills USA. Certifications he has re-
ceived include the Silver Star Work Keys 
Test, I-Car Certifications, Painting and 
Refinishing Certification, Non-Structural 
Certification, and Structural certification. 
His future career goal is to own and run 
an Auto Body Shop. 
The Kiowa Tribe Adult Vocational Train-
ing (AVT) Program funded has funded 
his education from October 2017 through 
May 2018. When asked how the Kiowa 
Tribe AVT Program has helped him get to 
where he is now, Jeremy stated, “The 
AVT program has helped me out by fund-
ing me with the proper supplies I need to 
achieve my goal. Not only that, but they 
have helped me personally by providing 
for my kids and myself.”  
He also wanted to share, “I would like to 
tell everyone out there that it's never too 
late to get an education or learn a trade. I 
used to think working minimum wage 
paying jobs was okay but after going back 
to school, I now have a whole career 
mapped out for me. I plan to be the first 
Kiowa owned body shop in Carnegie, OK 
and will do everything to help my people 
out. I wake up every morning thankful to 
be Kiowa and I want to say ‘Aho’ to the 
Kiowa Tribe Adult Vocational Training 
(AVT) Program for helping me through 
my journey. And also a big ‘Aho’ to my 
family for encouraging me all the time. I 
couldn't have done it without you all.  
 
Aho, Jeremy Koomsa 

Kynsington Cochran 
(Kiowa/Creek/Otoe/
Kaw) is from Cash-
ion, Oklahoma and 
attended Mount Saint 
Mary Catholic High 
School. She is of the 
Payahsape, 
Tonemah, Cochran, 
and Hughes families. 
Her mother is Kim-
berley Cochran. Her 
maternal grandmoth-
er is Yvonne Payah-
sape. Her paternal 
grandmother is 
Laverne Tonemah. 

Her maternal great-grandfather is Rudolph 
Payahsape. Kynsington attends Oklahoma State 
University in Stillwater and is pursuing a Bach-
elor’s Degree in Psychology. She participates 
in OSU Intramural Basketball and volunteers 
her time for a number of organizations, includ-
ing the Oklahoma City Food Bank, Sister BJ’s 
Food Pantry, Open Streets OKC, and Cleats for 
Kids. She is also involved in Magna Talent 
OKC. Kynsington is a member of the National 
Honor Society. She received the Oklahoma 
Promise Scholarship, Lindsey Nicole Henry 
Scholarship, and Cowboy Covenant. After 
earning her Psychology Degree from Oklahoma 
State University, Kynsington plans to apply to a 
physical therapy program to continue her edu-
cation. She strives to put her degree to work in 
the area of Social Services while pursuing her 
goal of becoming a physical therapist. She as-
pires to work with school-age youth, teachers, 
and coaches. Kynsington says she “hopes to 
bridge the gap between student athletes, teach-
ers, and coaches by bringing awareness to disa-
bilities you cannot see.”  KHEGP has funded 
Kynsington’s college education for one year, 
during the Fall 2017-Spring 2018 academic 
year. Kynsington explains, “I grew up in a sin-
gle parent household with my mother. KHEGP 
helped my family with our unmet financial 
needs.  They provided me the opportunity to 
attend a large University known for their won-
derful Psychology program.  I am able to focus 
on my studies without worrying about my 
mother having to come up with all of our unmet 
needs.  I recently completed my Freshman year 
at OSU and received at 3.5 GPA for Spring 
Semester.  KHEGP assistance has helped take 
some of the burden off our family.  I am so 
grateful for the assistance and I plan to pay it 
forward in the future!” She adds, “I grew up in 
small town America. I attended Cashion 
schools Pre-K through 10th grade.  I was fortu-
nate to receive the Lindsay Nicole Henry 
Scholarship to attend Mount Saint Mary Catho-
lic High School for 10th & 11th grade.  I have 
unilateral hearing loss diagnosed at an early 
age.  I have excelled in the classroom and in 
sports.  However, I hope to bring awareness to 
the challenges hearing impaired students and 
athletes endure daily.  I have struggled a lot in 
and out of the classroom.  I would like to see 
teachers and coaches receive more training on 
disabilities like mine.  I have a disability you 
cannot see and often others do not understand it 
nor do they believe it.  I would like to see 
awareness to promote students and athletes 
with challenges like mine.  I understand 
firsthand how easily it is for a child to fall be-
tween the cracks and lose their way.  I would 
enjoy working to bridge this gap in the schools 
and in the community.”  

     For info on the Kiowa Tribe   
          go to 
   www.kiowatribe.org 

 LAWTON PUBLIC LIBRARY  
          ANNOUNCES  
  THE NATIVE AMERICAN  
       OBITUARY INDEX  

The Family History Room maintains a 
large collection of Native American 
obituary clippings. An index to this 
collection may be found online on the 
Lawton Public Library Genealogy 
website.                                                         
The tribes represented are primarily 
Comanche, Kiowa, Apache, and Fort 
Sill Apache with some Caddo/Wichita 
and Cheyenne/Arapaho.. The current 
version of the index covers early 
1900s to 2000. The years 2001 – 2010 
should be available later this year.                                                                                             
The index includes name (including 
maiden name if know), age, obituary 
or death date, newspaper, residence, 
tribe, and pertinent comments.                     
Most of the obituaries appeared in the 
Lawton Constitution, Anadarko Daily 
News, Walters Herald, and the Carne-
gie Herald. The index is not a com-
plete list of all Native American obi-
tuaries that appeared in these newspa-
pers. Copies of the actual obituaries 
are available in the Family History 
Room.           
“Obituaries are a wonderful way to 
learn about the lives of our deceased 
family members as they provide cap-
sulated biographies of these people”, 
explains librarian Amber Follett.                                                                                       
Appreciation and thanks to Sam 
DeVenney, Faye Riddles Washburn, 
Barbara and Ken Goodin, Leonard 
and Eva Riddles, Wilbur Parker, and 
Linda Garrison for their assistance, 
advice and proof-reading. Without 
their help, this collection would not be 
available for use.                                                                          
Another valuable local history source 
The Comanche County Biographical 
Index. This index is a listing of the 
local biographies found in various 
books found in the Lawton Public 
Library Family History Room includ-
ing the vertical file. Many Native 
Americans are included in the index.                                                       
The library contains an excellent col-
lection of KCA material with several 
unique sources. The collection is par-
ticularly strong on Comanche history.                  
For more information please contact 
Amber Follett, Family and Local His-
tory Liberian, at 580-581-3450 option 
6, or by email at afol-
lett@lawtonok.gov. 

     AVT June Student  
        Of the Month 

         KHEGP STUDENT                 
          OF THE MONTH       

 
The Kiowa Gourd Clan will be holding their Annual Ceremonial from July 2nd thru the 4th a the new Kiowa 
Tribal Park. 
This will be the 61st year for the Ceremonial. 
On July 2, 3, and 4 the Flag Raising will be at sunrise. On July 2 and 3, rations will be given out at 9am. On July 
2 and 3, Rabbit Dance will be at 10am. On July 2, 3, and 4, Brush Dance will begin at 11:30am, Gourd Dance 
will start at 2pm. Supper break will be at 5:30pm followed by the Processional, Evening Gourd Dance and Oh-
ho-mah. 
 
Head Staff will be: 
Head Singer-“Tia-Pa-Gau” Phil (Joe Fish) Dupoint 
Head Singer-“Oh-Ho-Mah”  Hyde Toppah 
Head Man Dancer “Oh-Ho-Mah” Joe Bointy 
Head Lady Dancer “Oh-Ho-Mah” Mable Cozad 
Master of Ceremony “Oh-ha-mah” Tom Phillips 
Arena Directors Raymond Geionty and Carlo Chalepah 
For more information contact the KGC Headsmen 
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Oklahoma State University basketball star, Lindy Waters III, poses with, then, 
princess candidates, Alyssa Granado and Juliana Wahnee. “Trey”, as he is 
well-known as, is a member of the Kiowa Tribe and recently visited the Car-
negie area for an event held by the Kiowa Tribe Youth Sports and Activities 
Program.                                                                                                                     
———————————————————————————————— 

This is, Amos Sate-
pauhoodle, Kiowa/Osage 
from Hominy, Ok. He’s the 
2018 Class 2A State Champi-
on in Discus. He’s 16 yrs. old 
and a Sophomore at Hominy 
High School. The Class 
A/2A State Trackmeet was 
held May 4th & 5th at West-
ern Heights High School, 
Okc. He qualified to go to 
State by winning 1st place at 
the Regional Trackmeet 
which was held April 28th at 
Cherokee, Ok. This is Amos’ 
2nd year in a row to qualify 
for the State Meet. He placed 
6th at the 2017 Meet and 
made it to the ground floor of 
the podium. This year he 
made it to the top! GO 

BUCKS! Amos is the Son of Lynette Satepauhoodle and the Grandson of the 
late Evans Ray and Genevieve Oberly-Satepauhoodle, the Great Grandson of 
the late Sam & Nellie Doyah-Satepauhoodle. He’s a descendant of Chief Red 
Tipi.  

 

ages 10-24 is intentional homicide.                                                                                             
The cedaring ceremony led by Michael 
Topaum (Kiowa) was done for the rela-
tives and friends of those who were im-
pacted by this epidemic. A few shared 
stories about their loved ones as well as 
express their feelings and concerns.                                                                                         
Sherene L. Williams, candidate for City 
of Lawton Mayor, was also in attend-
ance. She said, “I am happy to know, that 
this organization (MMIW, Missing and 
Murdered Indigenous Women) exists. 
Also, to know, that we are working to-
wards justice. Every one of your voices 
were heard today.”                          Kio-
wa Tribal Princess, Alyssa Granado, led 
the round dance alongside other native 
royalty including Tristen Wauqua, Co-
manche Tribal Princess; Clara Cisco, 
Apache Tribal Princess; Shelby Mata, 
Miss Indian Oklahoma; and Mercedez 
Banderas, Comanche War Scouts Prin-
cess. The host organization especially 
wanted Ms. Alyssa Granado to lead be-
cause she was the first princess to re-
spond and confirm with them. Alyssa 
said she was happy to attend and show 
support for such a cause.                                  
Ms. Hadley expressed how they would 
love to continue to have more events in 
other communities because MMIW af-
fects everyone. She also informed the 
audience about an earring project that 
has already started; they are taking dona-
tions of one sided earrings to place on a 
wall to represent those that are gone. If 
anyone wants more information they can 
be contacted on their Facebook page 
MMIW-SW Oklahoma. 

 

 

   A Big Thanks From KTYSP Coach, Derek Tofpi 
 
 
“The Kiowa Tribe Youth Sports Program (KTYSP) was honored to be able to 
hold this event yesterday here in the Carnegie and Anadarko area. It has been in 
the works for awhile and we finally got to make it happen. Ah-ho to Lindy Wa-
ters Jr., Lindy Waters III and the whole Waters family for coming down and 
being apart of this clinic. I know everyone that was there enjoyed themselves 
and learned a lil more about the game they love. Hopefully they all learned new 
things to work on to improve their game. We loved to see the smiles, laughs 
and togetherness the kids had with each other and see the faces light up during 
the pictures/autograph session. We had over thirty kids here at Hoop City and 
had over eighty at RIS. Ah-ho to Coach Graham and Coach Kelly for allowing 
us to use gyms. Without them this wouldn't have been possible. We presented 
Lindy with a plaque for his accomplishments, dedication and hard work he has 
put in throughout the years. He is an outstanding role model for our youth. 
Right now he is the only Division 1 All Indian player on a NCAA roster and he 
is proud to represent his Kiowa people. He coulda said no or said he was too 
busy but he quickly said yes he'd love to do it. Anything for the Kiowa youth 
he mentioned. We will support him in everything he does and are super proud 
of him. Here also are a couple pics from yesterday hope you enjoy them. Ah-
ho!”  ~ Derek Tofpi 
 
 ——————————————————————————————————— 

Memorial Day, 

May 28, 2018; a 

special event 

called Red Circle: 

A Spiritual Heal-

ing Ceremony for 

MMIW (Missing 

and Murdered 

Indigenous Wom-

en) & Relatives 

was held at the 

Shepler Park in 

Lawton, Oklaho-

ma sponsored by 

MMIW-SW Ok-

lahoma, MMIW-

Indian Capital-

Anadarko Chap-

ter, Comanches on the Move, Women 

Warrior Society, and AIM (American Indi-

an Movement)-Indian Territory. Close to 

100 people of different ages, tribes, and 

races came together to show support in 

hopes to raise awareness about this issue 

affecting many throughout the country.                                                                        

Human Trafficking has no preference; one 

way to fight it is to spread knowledge 

among communities. Discussing the issue 

as much as possible because "God Forbid", 

it could strike close to home. Geneva Had-

ley (MMIW supporter) says, “Since I've 

been working with this organization, which 

is about a year now; I've come to learn 

there are a lot of teens out there that have 

NO IDEA about human trafficking or what 

MMIW is. It's up to us to teach them so 

they'll know the signs if they ever come 

across such an ordeal.”                                                                                                                            

The exact number of missing and murdered 

indigenous women is uncertain but there 

are 5,712 cases that are known to be inci-

dents in 2016. Statistics show that 84% of 

Native Women have experienced violence 

in their lifetime; on some reservations, Na-

tive American women are murdered at a 

rate of 10 times the national average. That 

means that 3 out 5 Native American wom-

en have been or will experience assault and 

be victims of abuse, the ratio of rape is 1 

out 3. The third leading cause of death for 

young native females  

      Memorial Day Event In Lawton 

Ahnawake Dahn Toyekoyah was crowned 2018-
2019 Miss Haskell on May 18th. She is the 
daughter of Marland “Bonner” and Sha 
Toyekoyah 
In March of 2014, she wass crowned the 2014-
2015 Kiowa Princess which was a huge honor to 
represent the Tribe. She is currently a sophomore 
at Haskell Indian Nations University majoring in 
Community Health.  
Her plans are to graduate Haskell with an Associ-
ates of Science in the spring of 2019 and contin-
ue into the Business Bachelor’s program, then 
transfer to Washburn or the University of Kansas 
to pursue Nursing. 

         Former Kiowa Princess 
             Now Miss Haskell 

————————————————————————————————————— 
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 Did You Know… 
      By Staff Writer Dianna Hadley 

Did you know that the Kiowa Tribe has the 

most unique folktales among south west 

Oklahoma and possibly among other plains 

tribes? The reason is because the Kiowas 

have passed down the “Saynday” (or 

Sende) stories, a hero and known trickster 

who often finds himself in mischief.                                

Curiosity led me to begin my research 

about other tribes and their folktales. I dis-

covered quickly that a lot of the surround-

ing tribes, including Comanche, Caddo, 

Cheyenne, Apache, Arapaho, and Navajo 

to name a few, all have stories about a 

trickster as well. The similarities of the 

folktales are similar because of the comical 

mischief and lesson to be taught through 

the story. The difference is that unlike the 

Kiowa stories that tell of a trickster in hu-

man form; these other tribes describe an 

animal as their trickster such as coyote, 

rabbit, or spider.                                                                                                                                  

Like most, I grew up hearing the 

“Saynday” stories from my grandparents 

and other elders. They always started the 

same, “One day Saynday was coming 

along…” I didn’t give it much thought as a 

child but as I got older I realized that there 

was always a short lesson to be taught 

through the stories. My favorite was when 

he tried to take Whirlwind Woman to be 

wife; she had proven to be too much for 

him. In the end Saynday was forced to 

learn that no means no.                           

The book titled “Sayn-Day was coming 

along…” (Curator is Candace Greene, sto-

ries retold by Frederick J. Reuss,  

    ————————————————————————————————————————————————————–————

    Higher Education Banquet 

For news, announcements, pic-

tures, and live streaming of Kio-

wa Tribal events go to our face-

book page: 

“The Kiowa Tribe” 

published in 1993) was in fact the very 
first book my dad brought home for me to 
begin my collection of Kiowa books. Dur-
ing that time, I found it to be the closest 
thing to a comic book because of all the 
drawings. The well noted illustrator and 
part of the famous Kiowa Five, Silverhorn 
(Haungooah), brought the stories to life 
with his art work.                                 
Charles Diker, a known collector of Na-
tive American masterpieces, supported the 
project to publish a book about Sayn-Day. 
Nearly all of the illustrations inside the 
book “Sayn-day was coming along…” 
were actually from Diker’s private collec-
tion of Silverhorn (1861-1940) work; 
page 3 were produced courtesy of the Na-
tional Anthropological Archives, National 
Museum of Natural History, Smithsonian 
Institution.                                                                     
The Smithsonian Institution Traveling 
Exhibition Service, Washington DC; has 
some of Silverhorn’s original art work and 
illustrations of Sayn-Day as well. The 
Smithsonian also donated the traveling 
exhibit to the Kiowa Tribe Museum in 
August 2010. Each winter the museum 
works hard to have exhibit on display so 
that others can enjoy the illustrations and 
stories.                                                      
A headline by Washington Post reads 
“Sayday Has Stories to Tell” which in my 
opinion is very fitting because the stories 
are still being told today. Kiowa families 
still tell their children the Saynday stories                                                                 
A headline by Washington Post reads 
“Sayday Has Stories to Tell” which in my 
opinion is very fitting because the stories 
are still being told today. Kiowa families 
still tell their children the Saynday stories 
because it teaches them about behavior 
and proper values. In fact the Kiowa Tribe 
Head Start program tells the students the 
stories during winter to teach them that 
there are consequences when you make a 
wrong decision.                                                                                                                                           
The Kiowa people hold a lot of traditional 
values. Respect and praise are accorded to 
those who are generous in helping others; 
they also place high regard on sharing, 
especially sharing food.  It is considered 
virtuous to honor the earnest. Greed is 
scorned upon and failure to respect gifts 
of spiritual blessings is sure to end bad-
ly…then there’s Saynday.  

The Kiowa Higher Education Grant Program 

hosted a Graduation Banquet on June 1, 2018 

in Chickasha, Oklahoma, at the ballroom of 

USAO (University of Science and Arts of 

Oklahoma). The event was live stream and 

can still be viewed on the Kiowa Tribe Face-

book page.                                                           

Dr. Sunny Hegwood, Higher Ed Director, 

welcomed and thanked everyone for coming. 

The entire room was filled with graduates 

and their families from around the country to 

enjoy and fellowship with each other. The 

Kiowa Black Leggings Warrior Society 

brought in the colors and it was Juanita 

Ahtone, Kiowa elder, who gave the opening 

prayer. Dr. Johnny Poolaw served as the 

evening emcee and announced the 110 stu-

dents that were listed as graduates for the 

year 2018. Dr. Cornel Pewewardy, a Kiowa 

and Comanche native, was the keynote 

speaker for the event.                                                                         

Pewewardy spoke about what it takes to be a 

good leader, the qualities and values start at 

home. And for each graduate to remember 

their story, what it took to get here 

[graduation]. Each graduate can share their  

story to help inspire others who are try-
ing to have a better life and achieve.                                                   
Along with recognizing the graduation 
Dr. Hegwood was pleased to announce 
the Students of the Year, each Student of 
the Year received a special Pendleton 
that was presented by Chairman Matt 
Komalty who has been a big supporter 
for higher education; Komalty once 
served as the Kiowa Higher Education 
Director for several years. Hegwood 
stated that Komalty is a dedicated educa-
tor, leader, coach and supporter; he has 
also helped guide the program in the 
right direction.                                                    
Chairman Komalty said, “Everything 
that you have done and went is important 
because it makes you who you are.” He 
also stated who proud he was to see such 
a long list of graduates.  Matt mentioned 
that people are watching you, people that 
you don’t know are watching…watching 
you achieve. He said that the graduates 
are our future leaders and he greatly en-
courages them continue; someday they 
can take over and be there for their peo-
ple. Lead the Kiowa Tribe into great-
ness. “Keep learning, keep trying, I’m 
proud of you and we [Kiowa Tribe] will 
do what we can for you.” 

The USAO Ballroom was almost at capacity for the Kiowa Higher Ed. Ban-
quet. 

          Tone-Kon-Gah enters the USAO Ballroom with the colors 


